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OFFICE OF THE CITY COUNCIL
RESEARCH DIVISION

117 WEST DUVAL STREET, SUITE 425
4TH FLOOR, CITY HALL
JACKSONVILLE, FLORIDA 32202
904-255-5137

CITY COUNCIL AGENDA MEETING MINUTES
City Council Chamber, 1st floor, City Hall

January 14, 2020
4:00 p.m.

Location: City Council Chamber, City Hall – St. James Building; 117 West Duval Street

In attendance: Council Members Scott Wilson (President), Danny Becton, Aaron Bowman, Michael Boylan, Matt Carlucci, LeAnna Cumber, Randy DeFoor, Garrett Dennis (arr. 4:17), Rory Diamond, Al Ferraro, Terrance Freeman, Reginald Gaffney, Tommy Hazouri, Joyce Morgan, Sam Newby, Brenda Priestly Jackson and Randy White

Also: Peggy Sidman, Paige Johnston, Shannon Eller – Office of General Counsel; Kyle Billy and Kim Taylor – Council Auditor’s Office; Jessica Matthews and Crystal Shemwell – Legislative Services Division; Jeff Clements – Council Research Division; Brian Hughes, Stephanie Burch, Jordan Elsbury, Leeann Krieg, Rachel Lockhart – Mayor’s Office; Kirk Wendland  – Office of Economic Development; Keith Powers – Fire and Rescue Department; John Pappas – Public Works Department; Bill Killingsworth and Folks Huxford – Planning and Development Department; Carla Miller – Ethics Officer

Meeting Convened: 4:02 p.m.

President Wilson called the meeting to order and asked the committee chairs for their reports.

NCSPHS Committee: Council Member White reviewed the actions of the committee from its meeting.

TEU Committee: Council Member Salem reviewed the actions of the committee from its meeting.

Rules Committee: Council Member Morgan reviewed the actions of the committee from its meeting.

Finance Committee: Council Member reported that all of his committee’s actions had been previously covered.

LUZ Committee: Council Member Becton reviewed the actions of the committee from its meeting. 
2019-840 (Apv Sign Waiver Appl SW-19-10 for sign at 1001 Park St, btwn Post St & Park St): The LUZ committee recommended that the bill be amended and re-refer but the applicant prefers not to have the amendment; the bill will be re-referred to LUZ without amendment.
Steve Cassada described the new technology installed in the chamber and reviewed its operation. Staff is working through adjustments and troubleshooting and finalizing installation over the next few weeks.
President Wilson said that 2019-894 (RESO Encouraging JEA Board to take formal action to rescind Invitation to negotiate at the next JEA Board Mtg) will have a public participation opportunity if the motion for action as an emergency is approved.
Addendum to the Agenda: 2020-41 (RESO Honoring & Celebrating Zeta Phi Beta & Proclaiming January 16th as Zeta Day) is not being requested for emergency action tonight.
2020-42 (RESO Urging JEA Board to Take Formal Action on or Before Next Regularly Scheduled JEA Board Mtg (1/28/20) to: (1) Take or Initiate all Actions Necessary to Renegotiate, Rescind, Cancel and/or Terminate all Executed Non-CEO Employmt Agreemts btwn JEA & Senior Leadershp Employees Apvd by Board at 7/23/19 Board Mtg (2) Direct Interim CEO & Managing Director (‘Interim JEA CEO”) to Reopen Collective Bargaining Negotiations & Renegotiate Applicable JEA Collective Bargaining Agreemts to Remove from Agreemt Terms any JEA Employee Retention Pymts Contingent Upon Recapitalization Evnt): emergency approval will requested and will have public comment opportunity if the emergency motion carries.
2020-39 (Creating New Sec 50.111 (Response to Requests of the Council Auditor), Chapt 50 (Organization of Boards & Commissions), Ord Code, to Provide for Process to Respond to Requests made by Council Auditor Within 48 Hrs from Receipt of Council Auditor’s Request) and 2020-40 (Amend Sec 21.07 (Fiscal & Budgetary Functions), Article 21 (JEA), City Charter, to Prov Process to Respond to Requests Made by Council Auditor within 48 Hrs from Receipt of Council Auditor’s Requested Information to Council Auditor) are on the Addendum to the Agenda. Council Member Diamond said he understands that the Mayor has directed the executive branch to comply with this policy as well. The Mayor has found capacity in the budget to hire three additional personnel in the Office of Inspector General.
Council Member DeFoor said she would be offering a floor amendment on 2019-894 to ask JEA to waive or refund any public records charges related to the proposed JEA sale and Performance Unit Plan.
Council Member Becton said that he will be asking for emergency approval tonight on 2020-42. Integrity is vitally important to the public trust. Golden parachute benefits for JEA employees and mnagers appeared on July 23rd last year that would take effect in the event of a recapitalization event and he wants to go back to the status as of July 22nd. 
Council Member Priestly Jackson asked for the Office of General Counsel to opine on what Charter changes are needed to address the matters covered in 2020-39, -40 and -42, not tonight, but in the near future. 
Council Member Carlucci asked Mr. Becton for clarification on 2020-42 and its impact on collective bargaining agreements. Mr. Becton said will have Lawsikia Hodges of the Office of General Counsel present to discuss that topic. He doesn’t want to open the door to renegotiating other non-related issues. 
Council Member Dennis said he met yesterday with the interim CEO and Programs Director of the Kids Hope Alliance and was dismayed to hear that they are preparing to reduce the number of after-school seats that they will fund and that the KHA is not pursuing some grants they’ve previously received. Mr. Dennis also briefly discussed a letter he had received from a former City Council member regarding the qualifications required of the City’s Chief Administrative Officer by the City Charter. 
Council Member Ferraro asked if the JEA unions were going to be given the opportunity to speak to 2020-42 before action is taken; President Wilson said they would be allowed to speak in the public comment period if the request for emergency action is approved tonight. Otherwise they will have an opportunity at a future meeting. 
Council Member Morgan distributed a document and Council Member Priestly Jackson discussed the proper use of the parliamentary process for raising a “point of order”. The Rules Committee drafted a brief script outlining how to properly raise a point of order and have the chairperson of the meeting make a ruling on whether the request is germane. The committee did not see a need to change the Council Rules regarding points of order, but did feel that it needs to be better understood and properly applied.
Council Member White announced the January 23rd grand opening of the new covered arena at the Equestrian Center and invited council members to attend.
Council Member Boylan requested feedback from the council on the Future of JEA workshops and how to move forward. He paused the 2 workshops scheduled for January in order to give JEA time to regroup but will resume on February 10th and 24th with very specific agenda items about JEA’s strategic planning process and how JEA and the City can move forward together (10th) and outside utility experts to talk about trends in utilities nationally (24th). He sees the need to foster transparency and a cooperative spirit going forward. Ms. Priestly Jackson agreed that the workshops should continue in a fact finding mode and more narrowly tailor the mission and possibly amend the charge to react to changing conditions. She said City Council members need to act collegially, including considering potential Charter changes, rather than many individual council members all filing individual legislation. Deputy General Counsel Peggy Sidman said that charter changes were discussed at a recent noticed councilmember meeting, some of which can be done by 2/3 vote of the Council and others of which would require a voter referendum. She will meet with Council Member Priestly Jackson to delve into her Charter-related questions. Council Member Carlucci said he thinks the Future of JEA workshops should look at potential charter changes; Mr. Boylan said he is willing to do that. 
Council Member Diamond said he sees three “buckets” of issues: 1) what’s happened in the past with JEA – what went right and wrong with the process? 2) General “good government” policies to increase transparency and accountability; and 3) What does the Council want to happen with JEA in the future? Council Member Morgan asked where do the investigation procedures now stand with Council and what is council going to look at, given the other investigations going on? President Wilson said he has received lots of input of all kinds about whether the Council should lead its own investigation and believes there are lots of considerations to think about. He is working with OGC on what would be appropriate. He said the OGC has asked Council to hold off temporarily while they complete a personnel investigation, but he intends to pursue an investigation thereafter. Council Member Priestly Jackson said that it appears that opinions being given by the OGC vary based on who is asking. She said everyone needs to operate on the same understanding of what Council can and can’t do with regard to JEA and its charter. Mr. Boylan said he doesn’t want to be the one to lead an investigation of JEA, just to understand the process by which JEA got to where it ended up.
Meeting adjourned: 4:50 p.m.

Minutes: Jeff Clements, Council Research Division
jeffc@coj.net   904-255-5137
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